TOWN COUNCIL

August 7, 2003
A special meeting of the Town Council was called to order for the purpose of holding a public hearing at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:23 PM by Council President Kenneth G. Littman.  The following members were present:

Julio J. DiGiando

Claire M. Ferguson

Guy J. Settipane

absent:

David J. Long, Vice President

also present were:

Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator

Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk

A.Lauriston Parks, Esq., Town Solicitor

also present for the hearing:

Thomas P. Tighe, Chief of Police

David Laurie

Daniel Lilly

Harrison Wright

Richard Condon

Dennis Owens

PUBLIC HEARING

1) Proposed Harbor Management Ordinance (continued from July 28, 2003)

The Town Solicitor informed the Council that the Harbor Management Ordinance is subordinate to the Comprehensive Harbor Management Plan and therefore, it is appropriate for the Council to consider both the Plan and the Ordinance at a joint hearing.  The Plan, if adopted by the Council, would then be sent to CRMC.  CRMC would either accept the Plan or send it back to the Council for changes.  

Council President Littman invited public comment on Section 6.

Section 6 Mooring Regulations

Patrick Bolger, Fore Royal Court, stated that the language in Mooring Regulations paragraph (c) was unacceptable to Kevin Cute, a representative from CRMC.  Mr. Bolger requested that the Council adhere to the CRMC Guidelines when creating the Ordinance and Plan (Exhibit #3).  

Jill Anderson, West Reach Drive, presented a letter from Charles W. Normand (Exhibit #4).

Jill Anderson addressed the letter from Harrison Wright (Harrison Wright letter to Council, dated August 5, 2003, Exhibit #5)and  indicated that the statement in Mr. Wright’s letter (page 2, 5th paragraph) referring the desire of interior residents to have their moorings be made riparian is untrue.  To Ms. Anderson’s knowledge there have been no such requests.  Ms. Anderson also referred to non-riparian moorings and coastal rights-of-way (page 3, 3rd paragraph) stating that to her knowledge there are no objections form West Reach residents.  

Class 2: Rights-of-way (a)  The developers of large tracts of land in Jamestown followed the then Harbor Management Ordinance in granting mooring rights.  West Reach is one of those so affected.  Ms. Anderson requested that the Council consider the proposed language to Class 2 rights-of-way as submitted by Charles W. Normand (Exhibit #4).

Nicholas Schaus, Walcott Avenue, presented a letter requesting that the Council limit the number of moorings in the East Harbor to 600 and in the West Harbor to 250, all based upon available space and landside facilities (Exhibit #6).

David Laurie, Harbor Management Commission Riparian Representative, was concerned with the amount of focus being put on the number of riparian moorings.  We should be looking at fairness and balance in the harbor.  Keep in mind how we want the harbor to be now and in the future.  Mr. Laurie stated that the present order of usage with commercial being first, followed by non-commercial is incorrect.  Non-commercial users should have the maximum amount of moorings.  

Daniel Lilly stated that public access and parking issues should be addressed in the Ordinance and Plan.  These areas should me managed not reduced.

George Sheppard, Summer Street stated that Park Dock and Cranston Cove should be included in the Plan as mooring areas.  Regulations state that five or more recreational vessels in an area must be included in the Harbor Management Plan.  

Joseph Ducas, West Reach, stated that the majority of the private rights-of-way have not caused any problems.  These are moorings for Jamestown residents and the use of these keeps the pressure off the other mooring fields.

Patrick Bolger, Fore Royal Court, indicated that paragraph (m) clearly does not attempt to take established moorings away from anyone.   However, we should follow all regulations going forward.  Mr. Bolger also stated that he believed access does not guarantee a mooring.

David Laurie, suggested adding the development of a sharing program to the Ordinance.

Sterling Graham, Racquet Road, encouraged the Council to consider a sharing program for moorings.

Randall Tyson, Seaside Drive suggested that there could be a pool of moorings.  Private moorings submitted for a rental program to be managed by the Harbormaster with the Town receiving the revenue.

Harrison Wright, Harbor Management Commission, stated that in the Ordinance, Section 6 (g) (1) indicates that the Harbormaster may waive regulations for the temporary use of a mooring by another vessel.  Mr. Wright discussed some of the comments previously addressed by other residents.  However, it was Mr. Wright’s feeling that the Ordinance and Plan should be presented to RIDEM and CRMC for their review and comments.  Then, if they require any changes, those changes can be made.  Additionally, Mr. Wright stated that the Harbor Management Commission has tried to be consistent with the Comprehensive Plan, which states that Jamestown wants small neighborhood mooring areas, and no mushrooming.

Councilor Settipane asked how the Council could justify not asking for a mooring field at Head’s Beach, with 29 boats moored there.  This area is not regulated and is ignored in the Plan.

Daniel Lilly presented two newspaper articles and copy of a photograph (Exhibit #7) showing the number of moorings at the East Ferry.  Mr. Lilly noted that he would be dropping off additional photos for the file to the Town Clerk.  Additionally, Mr. Lilly presented a copy of a newspaper article regarding the use of rights-of-way.

Section 7 Regulated Activities

Joyce Lorenson, Whittier Road, stated that (b) (3) indicates a harbor map that is not included in the Ordinance.  In (g) (1) it is unclear what the statement “the crew may go ashore, but shall not leave the area” means.  Additionally, Ms. Lorenson inquired if (g) (2) is applicable to both sides of the island.

George Shepard indicated that the Noise Ordinance is not addressed in Section 7.

Randall Tyson stated that there is a safety problem in the Potters Cove area with a combination of swimming and other water recreational activities.  There should be a delineation as to where water skiing, boating and other activities should occur.

Sterling Graham expressed his concern that there is no way of advising boats about small craft warnings and suggested instituting a procedure.

Harrison Wright indicated that in (c) (3) he would like to see the jurisdiction of prohibited activities moved to 500’ in Mackerel Cove and Potters Cove.

Jill Anderson stated that (h] Use of Vessels as Abodes) does not make sense the way it is written, where a potential floating business servicing 500 or 600 boats would have a need for adequate parking spaces for those boats.

The Town Solicitor stated that the definition of a floating business is a building constructed on a raft or hull that represents a place of business; including, but not limited to water borne hotels, restaurants, marinas or marina related businesses.  

Jill Anderson suggested adding the definition of a floating business to the Ordinance.

Council President Littman noted that reference to the definition is incorporated into the Ordinance; therefore, it may not be necessary to include the CRMC definition.  

Harrison Wright noted that the reason the definition was followed in the “red book”  (CRMC Regulations) was because the definition of an abode is much more restrictive than the one for a business.

The Town Solicitor stated that the definition of an abode is used more as a residence than as a means of transportation.

Council President Littman noted that the maximum penalty mentioned in (i) is $250.00, while the maximum penalty in Appendix B is $100.00.  

The Town Solicitor stated that he would research  maximum penalties.

Daniel Vieira (no address given) stated that the Town rents moorings 100’ limit at Mackerel Cove where individuals are scuba diving.  Mr. Vieira inquired who would have the right of way.  Councilor Settipane indicated that it would be an enforcement issue to be dealt with by the Harbormaster. 

Joyce Lorenson inquired where the fines that are collected go.

Councilor Settipane informed Ms. Lorenson that the fines are addressed in Section 8 (e).

The Town Solicitor suggested changing the language to indicate that the fines go to the general fund.

Council President Littman called for a recess at 8:50 PM.

The Council returned at 9:05 PM.

Section 8 Harbor Commission and Section 9 Administration

Daniel Lilly presented a Providence Journal newspaper article as exhibit #8.

Patrick Bolger presented exhibit #9, recommending that the Harbor Management Fund contribute 20 per cent of all revenues to the Infrastructure Fund, or one-half of the commercial and non-resident mooring fees.

Daniel Lilly recommended that the Council consider 10 per cent from the Harbor Management Fund revenues going to the Infrastructure Fund.

The Town Administrator suggested that the appointment of the Executive Director be consistent with the Charter.  The Town Administrator should nominate the candidate to be presented to the Council for appointment.  Additionally, the Town Administrator recommended that in Sec. 8 (a) the reporting chain as it relates to the Harbor Management Commission staff should be to the Executive Director and requested that the language be changed in the Ordinance to reflect that.

The Town Administrator recommended that (e] Finances; budget) the Town Administrator work with the Executive Director to make recommendations to the Harbor Management Commission regarding their budget and then presents the budget for approval by the Council.  The Town Administrator and Executive Director are familiar with blue cross, benefits and staffing requirements needed for any infrastructure repairs.  

Councilor Settipane indicated that the Ordinance, under mooring fees, states that the Harbor Management Commission will recommend annually to the Council those fees, which are directly tied into the budget.  Councilor Settipane inquired if the Harbor Management Commission would be allowed some input on the budget to be prepared by the Town Administrator and Executive Director prior to it being presented to the Council.  

The Town Administrator stated that she would suggest that the budget process work similarly to the Town’s budget; whereby the Executive Director would make a recommendation of a budget to the Harbor Management Commission.  If approved, the Harbor Management Commission would then set the mooring fees.

Richard Condon stated that the Harbor Management Commission has a Budget Committee.  This would be a major change.  Mr. Condon requested that the Council consider the implications as it relates to establishing a detailed budget.  Most of the budget line items come from the drafting done by the Harbor Management Commission.  Mr. Condon suggested that the Commission be responsible for putting the budget together and have the Executive Director as the Town’s liaison for the budget process.

Councilor Settipane was concerned that the Harbor Management Commission would not be left out of the budgeting process.

Daniel Lilly inquired who would be responsible for the long-range capital budget.

The Town Administrator stated that the Executive Director would work with the Town Administrator to prepare the long-range capital budget to be presented to the Harbor Management Commission.  

Patrick Bolger noted that the Executive Director sits with the Facilities Committee and other Committees and is well informed about what is needed for the budget.

Harrison Wright asked if what the Town Administrator is proposing would be a substantive change in the budget process.  If so, Harbor Management Commission members would not be participating in the budget preparation.

Council President Littman interpreted it as shifting some of the budgeting responsibilities of the Harbor Management Commission to the Town Administrator and the Executive Director.  

The Town Administrator stated that it would reduce the role of the Harbor Management Commission in the weekly budgeting process.  The budget would be prepared with the Executive Director and given to the Harbor Management Commission for approval prior to it being presented to the Council.  This would facilitate and expedite the budgeting process.

Randall Tyson suggested that it is a good idea to have the paid and elected officials be responsible for the budget.  The Harbor Management Commission should bring their long-range plans to the Town Administrator and Executive Director.

Councilor Settipane inquired if a non-boating resident is different from a non-riparian recreational non-boating resident.

Harrison Wright explained that it was decided to have two residents represent the non-riparian recreational boating community.   That is position 1 and 2 on the composition of the Commission.  Number 7 is strictly a non-boating resident.

The Town Administrator recommended that the Executive Director’s position works in the similar manner as Department Heads.  In this case, the Executive Director is a Department Head.  The nomination would come from the Town Administrator to the Council.  If it were not a Department Head, a member of the Harbor Management Commission would participate in the interview process.

In answer to a procedural question regarding the process, the Town Solicitor stated that there is no statute governing a Harbor Management Plan; however, CRMC is attempting to make it work like a Comprehensive Plan.  In this instance, there could be a concurrence between the Harbor Management Commission and the Council.    

Daniel Lilly indicated that because of enforcement issues, it should be stated in the Ordinance that the Chief of Police should be the Executive Director.  

The Town Administrator will make recommendations regarding comments made in Section 8 and Section 9.

Section 10 Appeals

No comments.

Section 11 Liability

No comments.

Section 12 Severability

No comments.

Section 13 Effective Date

The Town Solicitor stated that the formal effective date of the Ordinance would be upon the approval of CRMSC; however, for the day to day purposes of the Town, it would take effect upon the adoption by the Jamestown Town Council.

It was moved by Councilor Settipane, seconded by Council President Littman to continue the hearing to August 12, 2003.  So unanimously voted.

Exhibits accepted by the Council:

Exhibit #3
Letter from Patrick K. Bolger w/ map of 

Patrick K. Bolger

public and private access areas (3a)

Exhibit #4
Letter from Charles W. Normand


Jill Anderson

Exhibit #5
Letter from Harrison Wright w/ attachments

Harrison Wright

Exhibit #6
Letters (2) from Nicholas Schaus


Nicholas Schaus

Exhibit #7
Newspaper articles w/ photos (5)


Daniel Lilly

Exhibit #8
Copy of newspaper article



Daniel Lilly

Exhibit #9
Letter from Patrick K. Bolger



Patrick K. Bolger

Attest:

Arlene D. Petit     

Town Clerk   

c:
Town Council Members (5)

Town Administrator

Town Solicitor

Administrative Circulation
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